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BACKGROUND 
 
In the October 2013 PASEF Executive Committee meeting, Anita Summers raised the question of 
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retirees as instructors and attendees.  It was agreed that she should look into the subject and report back to 
the Committee.  At the November 2013 Executive Committee meeting, after making some calls and 
online search, she reported some preliminary findings, and was asked to speak with some relevant Penn 
administrators.  At the February 2014 meeting, she was authorized to form a Lifelong Learning 
Committee to gather additional information and to make a recommendation.  Professors Roger Allen, 
Peter Kuriloff, and Howard Rosenberg constituted the Committee.  
 
The members of the Committee spent many hours collecting the information on Lifelong Learning 
programs in fifteen universities.  They collected information on how they got started, their budgeting, 
type of attendees, qualifications for teaching, type of courses, number of participants, fee for participants, 
and type of courses.  Details for each of the universities are in the attached table. 
 
The findings and recommendations of the Committee were presented orally at the May 20, 2014 
Executive Committee meeting, and were unanimously accepted. 
 
 
COMMITTEE ACTIVITY 
 
The Lifelong Learning Committee met a number of times.  We decided what information we were 
interested in, created a standard survey form for each of us to use (attached), and decided which of us 
would contact which universities.  We then held several meetings to synthesize the data from the 15 
universities, and then developed our recommendations for Penn. 
 
Along the way, we had contact with several university administrators.  Anita Summers spoke with Craig 
Carnaroli (a former student of hers) to get advice on who to speak with about the PASEF interest in 
lifelong learning.  He suggested Nora Lewis, and contact was made with her in January.  She expressed 
great interest, but, after speaking with the relevant administrators, reported that their view was that such a 
program should not be developed from SAS.  It needed a university-wide location.  She suggested 
speaking with the Vice Provost for Faculty, Anita Allen.  
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PASEF Executive Committee meeting to discuss several topics involving retirees, and expressed 
enthusiasm for this project. 
 
In addition, contact was made with Prof. Ed Rock, Vice Provost for Online Learning, to explore possible 
28*8./-*; )5 -,*+0+'*'= H+ '.-3 *6+0+ 7.' >. 684+ ()*+,*-./?< .,3 )55+0+3 *) 1))(+0.*+ -, .,; ()''-@/+ way 
-- obtaining any courses that might be of interest, developing new courses.  We discussed a format with 
which he has been involved -- a session of an online course is presented to attendees (or is seen before), 
and a retired professor in the field leads the class in discussion. 
 



 

 

 
 
 
COMMITTEE FINDINGS  
Our synthesis of the survey findings revealed that, though we had initially thought of a university-wide 
program, the universities we surveyed uniformly saw many benefits from a program that had community 
breadth -- in addition to intellectual integrity and faculty involvement: 
 
 - Retired professors can continue to share their wisdom.  The range of subject matter and time of 
commitment (10 week courses, 5 week courses, Saturday courses, one-time lectures, weekend retreats) 
allowed combining retirement freedom and teaching obligations.  Online learning further facilitated this. 
 
 - Repeatedly, those surveyed commented on the tremendous amount of goodwill generated in the 
community.  Older people were drawn to the opportunity to learn about, for example, Law and Justice in 
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 - Alumni loyalty to the university was enhanced.  Stanford, Univ. of Chicago, Harvard and others 
found that senior and non-senior alumni flocked to the courses  -- for the courses, and for enjoying a 
connection to their  university.  Having courses that are appropriately intellectually challenging, and 
charging fees appears to screen the attendees for genuine interest. 
 
 - Collaboration with online learning enhanced university activity in this area.  It was not only used 
for courses on University facilities; it was also used for courses given at senior living facilities, where 
there is a built-in audience. (Penn now has a couple of senior living facility courses.) 
 
 - There was a net revenue contribution to the University in a number of places. Start-up support by 
the university was needed in all cases, but, after a several year start-up time, almost all became self-
supporting -- and several of the big ones (Stanford, Chicago among them) gave a net revenue to the 
university. 
 
 
PASEF RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Clearly, the development of a university-wide, community-wide continuing education program involves 
financial and organization plans that are not the task or appropriate responsibility of PASEF.  Our 
recommendations, therefore, are in the form of a list of the broad contours of a plan that we think are 
appropriate and highly desirable: 
 
 - The programs should be available to adults in the Philadelphia Metropolitan Area.  Screening of 
participants should occur by having courses that are sufficiently intellectual in content. 
 
 - Courses should be taught by Penn retired professors and other instructors as needed.  In most 
cases, they do not receive compensation, only expenses. There is wide variance in this. 
 
 - An annual membership fee was charged by most.  Retirees received a discount, and in several 
cases alumni received discounts.  Several contacts made the comment that membership fees (with a card) 
added to the sense of affiliation with the university by the participants. 
 
 - In addition, fees should be charged for each course, depending on its length and location. 



 

 

Again, consideration should be given for discounts to retirees and alumni. 
 
 - Having a wide range of classes was particularly successful  -- short courses(3 to 5 weeks), longer 
courses (10 to 12 weeks), weekend retreats (Friday evening to Sunday early afternoon), one shot lectures, 
courses preparatory to cruise tours of the university. 
 
 -  Courses need to be located in places that are accessible to parking, and have easy handicap 
access. 
 
 -  Initially, for several years, university financial involvement will be needed.  To get started, there 
will be administrative and marketing costs.  In many instances (Chicago, Harvard, Stanford among them), 
once the program got going, and attracted alumni, there were significant endowments by alumni. 
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to the many retirement facilities in the Philadelphia Metropolitan Area. 
 
 
 
 
We see the overarching mission of the University of Pennsylvania in the area of lifelong learning to be 
one which has an emphasis on the participation of retirees, but is much larger in scope: 
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RETIRED FACULTY, TO PROVIDE INTELLECTUALLY CHALLENGING COURSES IN A 
VARIETY OF SUBJECTS, LENGTHS AND FORMATS, INCLUDING ON-LINE LEARNING. 














